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STEEPLE BARTON PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF A MEETING OF STEEPLE BARTON PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON MONDAY 15th FEBRUARY 2010, AT THE ALICE MARSHALL HALL, MIDDLE BARTON, COMMENCED AT 8.00pm.  
	Councillors Present:
	Ken Norman (Chair), Vic Belcher, Deanna Gardner, John Hanks, Andrew Henderson.


	Present:
	Cllr. Ian Hudspeth.  David Monk for item 149.

	Public:
	0

	Clerk:
	Claire Poulton



PUBLIC QUESTION TIME
No questions were received.
	AGENDA ITEM
	ISSUES DISCUSSED

	147.
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE. 

David Weighell (family illness), Andrea Gardner (sickness), Janice Dyer, Jeremy Needle (family illness and family celebration).   

	148.
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST.

No declarations of interest were received.

	149.
	PLAYBUILDER PROJECT AND THE TENNIS COURTS.
The Chair invited Mr. David Monk to give a presentation about the Playbuilder project and the development of the tennis courts.

Mr. Monk informed the committee that the Playbuilder project was a OCC initiative, using government money.

Cllr. Belcher arrived at 8.00pm.

The designs for the project were done in conjunction with Chipping Norton and Middle Barton schools and one design had been presented as a CAD image.  The quote for this design is £50- 60K.
Ninety villages have expressed interest and seventy are likely to apply.

Eleven grants will go to the City, leaving nine to be allocated to the rest of the county.  £40-50 K will be allocated to each successful application.

Mr. Monk felt that Middle Barton was submitting a good application which met all the criteria.  The committee would know in April if they had been successful.

Mr. Monk had a number of letters to support the application and asked the PC if they could submit a letter of support by the end of February.  
The playbuilder project will be located just north of the tennis courts behind the Sports and Social Club.  This means CTV cameras can be fixed, as can night time lighting.

The Playbuilder project at Middle Barton has been well supported by the authorities, as this village is seen as one with a need, as it has accessed so little funding in the past.
There will be a meeting to display the application on 28th February where villagers are being asked for comments and feedback. All would be welcome.
RESOLVED: 

THAT, the Chair will write a letter of support for the PLAYBUILDER project and submit it by the end of February. 
There are separate plans to convert the tennis courts to a dual purpose area, enabling tennis courts, a netball court and five a side football areas to be available.

The quote for this work is £45 to 90 K, and all this money has to be raised.  Charities and local authorities are unlikely to be able to help in this climate.  

WODC will give a grant of 45% on condition that the PC gives a grant of 25%.

Cllr. Deanna Gardener asked if the new tennis court facilities will be kept under the Playing Fields committee, or if they will be given to related clubs with the expectation there will be a charge for access.

Mr. Monk informed Cllr. Gardener that this will not happen, as the expectation when you go for funding is that the facilities will be open to all and that they will be used by people in the community.  The area will not be policed, but will be open to all. 

Cllr. Hanks asked Mr. Monk if the committee had taken into consideration that VAT will go up to 22% in the near future.

Cllr. Henderson asked if the finances could go through the PC in order to avoid VAT. This had happened on previous occasions.

The Chair informed Mr. Monk that the Alice Marshall Hall committee were also looking for funding to refurbish the hall.

RESOLVED: 

THAT, the Clerk should ask OALC if it is legal to set the budget up with the PC in order to avoid paying VAT.
Cllr. Hudspeth arrived.

	150.
	MINUTES AND MATTERS ARISING OF THE LAST MEETING.

The minutes of the last meeting were presented.  Some corrections were requested by Cllr. Hanks.

Cllr. Deanna Gardner asked that the minute referring to the salt bin outside Hillside, Church Lane, be amended, so that the location for the bin, is on the brow of the hill and not outside the house.

The minutes were then approved. 

Matters arising:
Minute 137.  The Temporary Vehicle Activated sign (VAS).

The Chair informed the Parish Council that he and Cllr. Henderson met with Barry Buckingham from the Speed Management Team of the Road Safety & Travel Plans Group of OCC and that it had been a very successful meeting.  Subsequently the Chair had talked with Cllr. Steve Ferrelly, the Chair of Westcote Barton Parish Council, to inform him that Steeple Barton PC would like to locate a VAS on the west side of the village.  Cllr. Ferrelly informed the Chair that Westcote Barton PC had previously rejected a permanent VAS and did not want a temporary VAS, as it would spoil the country feel of the village, but would not be able to meet until June 2010, to discuss the matter further.  The Chair had informed Cllr. Ferrelly that Steeple Barton PC would therefore consider placing the VAS on land opposite the Fox pub, which was owned by Steeple Barton PC.  Cllr. Ferrelly said that Steeple Barton PC would still need permission from Westcote Barton PC as they own the land on the other side of the road.  The Chair asked Cllr. Hudspeth what the legal position of the council was with respect to this, Cllr. Hudspeth said he was unsure.  The Chair informed the PC that OCC wanted to position the VAS in April 2010.
RESOLVED: 

THAT, the Clerk should contact Barry Buckingham and tell him to proceed.
Minute 141.  The Salt bin for at Hillside Church lane.

The Chair informed the PC that the cost of the salt bin was £150 +VAT.

RESOLVED: 
THAT, the Clerk should order the salt bin.

Minute 145.  The school bus.

The Chair raised the issue about the lack of supervision on the school bus with Cllr. Hudspeth.  

Cllr. Hudspeth informed the PC that there are CTV cameras on all buses and that the bus company will report any major incidents to the school.
RESOLVED: 
THAT, the minutes of the meeting held on 18th January10 are agreed and signed as an accurate record. 


	151.
	PLAYBUILDER PROJECT AND DEVELOPMENT OF TENNIS COURTS.
The Chair asked the PC if they felt they should support the PLAYBUILDER project and the development of the tennis courts.
Cllr. Belcher expressed concern that the court was to be left open and felt it would be vandalised.  The PC agreed that the new courts could not be left open and that a system should be set up with a key holder.  This could be the shop.  People could go and sign a book for the key.

Cllr. Hanks informed the PC that the project was unlikely to get planning permission as people would object.



	152.
	STORAGE OF COUNCIL PAPERS.

The Chair informed the PC that the clerk had now moved the council papers to the school house, but that the clerk did not feel that the council was fulfilling its legal obligations at this time with respect to storing the papers in secure, fireproof conditions.  The school house was usually left unlocked during school time, and the room that the papers are in at the moment is not locked.  There is not a lock to the filing cupboard and the financial records are in a box on top of the filing cupboard.  The recent minutes are at the Clerks house.

The Chair informed the PC that the Clerk had investigated the cost of a lockable fireproof cupboard and that the cost was about £1000.
RESOLVED:
 THAT, the Clerk will make enquiries into secure storage at Charlbury.


	153.
	VEHICLE ACTIVATED SIGN (VAS) AT THE ENTRANCE TO THE VILLAGE.
The Chair informed the PC that this agenda point had already been discussed in Matters arising.

	154.
	TENDERS FOR GRASS CUTTING AND PLANTERS AT THE EDGE OF THE VILLAGE. 
The Chair informed the PC that the grass cutting tenders had now been signed by the contractor and the Parish Council.  OCC needed to sign their section.

RESOLVED: 
THAT, the Chair will send the Clerk the address to send the contracts to.

RESOLVED:
 THAT, the Clerk will send the contracts to OCC for signing.

RESOLVED: 
THAT, the Chair will put an item in the Barton’s Bulletin asking for tenders for the planting and maintaining of the boxes at the entrance to the village.


	155.
	RoSPA REPORT.
The Chair informed the PC that RoSPA had sent another playground report, just six months after the last one.  The Clerk had contacted them to ask why, but had not received a reply.

RESOLVED:
 THAT, the clerk will contact RoSPA again and ask for a response.

	156.
	REPORTS

I. SCHOOL GOVERNORS REPORT.

Cllr. Henderson informed the committee that the last school governors’ meeting minutes had not as yet been published.  

At this meeting the governor’s were told that the staffing issue had still not been resolved as the two parties were still in dispute and would not agree to resolve the issue.

The vice chair informed the governor’s committee that he had been informed by OCC that he could not discuss the matter whilst the dispute goes on. 

There has been a net loss of 13 pupils in the school.

The Chair asked Cllr. Henderson why he as a governor cannot get OCC involved.  Cllr. Henderson informed the Chair that they are involved and that is why they cannot comment.

RESOLVED:
 THAT, the Cllr. Hudspeth will find out what options are possible.

RESOLVED:
 THAT, the Chair will contact the Education Authority and inform them that the PC are unhappy with what is happening at the village school and will ask for a report.
II. HIGHWAYS, PAVEMENTS AND VERGES - Cllr Henderson.
Cllr. Henderson informed the committee that he had seen a historic picture of Moles Lane, which showed it with less overhanging bushes.

RESOLVED:
 THAT, the clerk will contact Eric Probbitts and Steve Stewart and ask them to quote for cutting the hedge down Moles Lane.

RESOLVED:
 THAT, the contract will be awarded to the lowest tender.

Cllr. Henderson read out a letter sent to the PC by Mr. Robert Stewart of South Street.  The PC felt that many of the issues mentioned had been resolved.

Cllr. Belcher expressed concern that the bridge was still deteriorating at the bottom of the Dock.

It was felt that a ramp should be created at the bottom of the Dock, to help push chairs circumvent the steps.

RESOLVED:
 THAT, the clerk will contact Mr. Stewart and reply to his letter.

RESOLVED:
 THAT, the clerk will contact Peter Brown at Speedwell House and ask them to survey the bridge and repair it.

RESOLVED:
 THAT, the clerk will put the ramp on the agenda for the walk about with Paul Wilson in March.
III. TRANSPORT- Cllr Dyer.
In the absence of Cllr. Dyer no transport report was received. 

IV. ARTS AND LEISURE REPORT.

Cllr. Henderson informed the PC that a very successful meeting had been had by the Arts and Leisure working party.  Terms of reference had been written.  

The working party was firstly going to concentrate on the 13-18 age group.  

A tepee was to be set up in the Playing Field with colourful lights with circus skills and music activities available for all who visited.  

The expectation is that this will attract young people of the target age, and give people from the Arts and Leisure department the opportunity to talk to this group about setting up a Youth Council, which will then work with WODC to create opportunities and find funding for this age group.

Another meeting is to be held in a month.



	157.
	PLANNING APPLICATIONS
Cllr. Henderson, as representative of the Planning Sub Committee, reported that a planning application had been submitted for Hillside Road, which he felt was unlikely to get planning permission.
The owners of the house want to erect a dwelling and associated parking adjacent to 14, Hillside Road, Middle Barton.  They also want to erect a rear extension and convert the loft of the existing dwelling to create a 3 storey house. 
Cllr. Henderson felt that this development was not in keeping with the street scene.  
Cllr. Henderson informed the committee that there were to be no objections from local residents.

Cllr. Hudspeth informed the PC that if there were no objections, it would not go to committee and would be passed.

The other development at Orchard Way presented no problems.

Cllr. Henderson expressed concern that Planning Officers were asking people to apply for planning permission when they did not need to.

Cllr. Henderson was coming across this in his professional role, when constructing drives.

RESOLVED:
 THAT, Cllr. Hudspeth would look into this and report back to Cllr. Henderson.


	158.
	ELECTIONS.

RESOLVED: 
THAT, the Clerk would issue a schedule of events leading up to the parish election.



	159.
	FINANCE 

I. FINAL EXTERNAL AUDIT REPORT.  

The Chair informed the PC that they should note that the issues identified in the Final auditors report, referred to the previous financial year, when the previous clerk was in post.  

RESOLVED:
 THAT, the finance committee would go through the report and make a note of the issues.
II. FINANCIAL REGULATIONS.
The Chair informed Cllr. Hanks that Financial Regulations would need to be adopted by the council.  
The Chair suggested that Cllr. Hanks, Cllr. Needle and the Chair should meet together and decide what they would like in the regulations and what they would not.

RESOLVED:
 THAT, the Chair would arrange a meeting with Cllr. Hanks and Cllr. Needle and ensure that this is done and that they would then report back to the full council.
III. REQUESTS FOR DONATIONS.

The Chair informed the PC that the Brownies and Guides had each requested a donation of £100, for activities done for the good of the village.

It was felt that the Brownies letter just stated what the Brownies do as a unit and not what they do for the wider community, in their letter of application.

It was agreed that the money would be donated on this occasion, but that in future, strict guidelines would be set out before applications were invited.

RESOLVED: 
THAT, the Brownies and Guides would each be donated £100.
IV. The Chair presented the Accounts for Payment as presented in Appendix A.  
RESOLVED: 
THAT, the Accounts for Payment as presented in Appendix A totalling £1002.05 are noted and accepted. 



	160.
	REPORTS FROM DISTRICT AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS.
Cllr. Hudspeth reported that the budgets and reports for the next financial year had been issued by the District Council.

	161.
	ITEMS FOR NEXT AGENDA.

No items were put forward for the next agenda.

	
	DATE AND LOCATION OF NEXT MEETING 

The next meeting was confirmed as Monday 15th March 2010 at the Alice Marshall Hall starting at 8pm. There being no further business the meeting closed at 9.35 pm.
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